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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Council's Committee on Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs
shall come to order. This morning we have our Vice-Chairman, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. And we have our Committee Members, Mr. Canon, present,
Ms. Crivello, Ms. Cochran-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Ms. Baisa, Mr. White, Mr. Guzman, and Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: All Members present. We got four items on the agenda today, Members, three
regarding nominations by the Mayor to various boards, committees, and commissions, as well as
one regarding litigation matters at the end of the agenda. Prior to taking up the matters of the
Committee, we shall take public testimony.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

CHAIR HOKAMA: Currently, we have our Managing Director requesting to provide testimony, but I
will check with our District Offices first. So I'll ask Ms. Lono in Hana is there anyone wishing
to provide testimony this morning?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. There's no one in the Hana Office waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lono. We'll go to Lanai, Ms. Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. There's no one waiting to testify at the Lanai Office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. And Molokai, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai, and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Anyone that wishes to provide testimony, please
make yourself known and the Committee shall give you an opportunity to provide testimony.
Each testimony.. .testifier has three minutes, and if you need some additional time to close your
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comments, the Chair, by our Rules will grant you no more than one additional minute. So at this
time, we'll ask Mr. Regan if he would come forward and share his testimony with the Committee
this morning.
MR. REGAN: Aloha and good morning, Chair Hokama-CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MR. REGAN: --Members of the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee. My name is
Keith Regan, Managing Director for the County of Maui and I'm here this morning to testify
about PIA-1(18). The Mayor is out of town this week as he'll be attending the National
Conference of Mayors. As such, I was asked by the Mayor to offer some comments regarding
this matter. On behalf of the Mayor and our Administration I'd like to start by offering our
sincere apology for any misunderstanding that may have occurred. I assure you that any
misunderstanding was not. .was, was inadvertent and not in any way malicious. Over the past
months we have engaged in numerous discussions with each sitting Council member, both
Budget Chairs, and both Council Chairs regarding the progress at the Old Post Office site. These
repeated conversations led us to believe that we had established a shared understanding that the
work being done at this site was acceptable and that it was time to move forward with discussing
a master plan for our County buildings. During these presentations and thoughtful discussions
there was neither questions nor concerns voiced, no opinions shared that were contrary to the
plans we were discussing. Never was there any suggestion that our work at the site was not in
alignment with the Council's understanding of what we intended to accomplish. Based on the
numerous times we received verbal support and even approval for our plans, not once did we
think there was an issue with the project. The timeline we prepared and distributed will illustrate
this quite clearly, and it's my sincere hope that you will see within the timeline many instances of
transparency, collaboration, and an open sharing of ideas and information. The Administration's
openness in demolishing the Post Office was evident when the project was reported on the front
page of The Maui News, commented on Facebook, featured in the County's High Street Journal,
and recommended by the Cost of Government Commission. There was no question in any of our
minds that not only did the Council as a whole know that funds were being expended to
demolish a toxic building, but that the Council as a whole was in agreement that this was the
proper and prudent course of action. I should also note that when we announced that the
Wailuku Post Office was to be demolished not one phone call, e-mail, text, mail or fax was ever
received from the public or Council complaining about our intentions to demolish. In fact, quite
the opposite, we received praises that we were finally doing something about this building after
all these years. A current poll being conducted by The Maui News shows that approximately
two-thirds of participants feel that the Old Post Office building should indeed had been torn
down, an opinion echoed by every County employee and Council member that I've talked with
who've said that the old building's condition concerned them so much that they would not want
to work there even if it had been remodeled. Now given the background I have just shared with
you, I warma go one step further by considering the possibility that even with such open lines of
communication there may have still been an element of misunderstanding. If this is the case, I
would like to express my sincere apology, and I hope that through today's discussion you will
-3-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 17, 2013

gain a thorough and clear understanding of the scope of this project and the importance of your
participation in the master planning process. Two days from now the full Council will consider a
resolution to rename the line item for the Post Office funds. This resolution was prepared in
response as soon as we were informed that a Council member had voiced questions regarding the
use of funds. It's my hope that after a meaningful discussion on this resolution you will vote to
pass it and allow all of us, the Administration and the Council to move forward. This is an
exciting time in the history of Maui County, an opportunity to help plan for the next 50 years of
our County's needs, a process that will only work if we're able to work together. I believe we
can, and I believe that we will. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director Regan. Any questions to the Director to clarify his testimony
that he presented? Okay, thank you very much for your presence, Director.
MR. REGAN: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I do believe we have received your submittal of handout. Thank you.
MR. REGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll be bringing it up at the end of the agenda, Director Regan, so I don't know
your requirements of duties, but you are welcome to stay. Thank you. We also have additional
requests for testimony. At this time, I'd like to ask Mr. Vicens to come forward please and share
his comments with the Committee.
MR. VICENS: Honorable Chair, Members of the Committee, my name is Mercer Vicens, and I've had
the privilege and honor of being in this community for over 23 years having left Oahu. And I
think I know all of you. And the words that I'm gonna bring...express today is one I guess of a
little bit of disappointment, a little bit of concern, and maybe some direction, if you will. I was
happy to hear the Mayor and Mr. Regan apologize to this austere group because I think that you
had it coming. You were owed an apology from not communicating. Communication as we all
know is the biggest breakdown that any one of us can share. Look around the room, we have
miscommunicated many, many times. I am guilty of it, and I won't accuse any single Member of
being a miscommunicator, but just, just think about it, how often that we miscommunicate the
thoughts that we have in our mind, okay. I also think, and I look at this Council, the Legislative
Branch, and I look at the Administrative Branch, and I look at you as being family, a family that
represents us, the constituents. Okay. I also look at $20,000 and I just wonder out loud, how
many people can we feed at the Food Bank? How many people can we help that are really,
really, really struggling? I think that among yourselves and the Mayor that you can come
forward and discuss what the problem was and come to a solution without spending any money
because it is taxpayers' money. One of the problems I have also, having been in a situation like
this where you start an investigation and then attorneys get involved and before you know it
we've run up a $200,000 bill. I have, on my own. I was fortunate that I, that I won my, my, my
problem and settled it. However, I think that I would like to suggest to you that you open up
lines of communication. Sometimes it's very hard for us to step forward first. We're waiting for
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the other guy to come forward and say, "I'm sorry" or "can we sit down and talk"? But I believe
that's the stage we're at. And I would really, really like to see this Council choose the people
that you want to represent you. Mr. Chair, you've had years and years of experience before you
became a Council member. You've had the benefit of your dad's wisdom and I know that, I
know that there is space here for all of us to talk, but it takes open lines of communication.
You're all honorable. I respect you, and I know we all have integrity. And this is about
communicating, and I'd like to see, and I'd like to recommend that this Council save the money,
appoint a committee to discuss in openness with the Mayor's Administration like you have in the
past, and come to a conclusion that's win-win for everybody. The building is gone. Okay, that's
the first thing we gotta remember, it's gone. And you know, I saw parking spaces over there
today, hey, a step in the right direction, but I'd like to see a building that will be a benefit to the
County. Mr. Hokama, thank you very much for allowing me to come before you today, and
ladies and gentlemen of the Council, I appreciate all you do, and I just remind you that whatever
you do is for the community. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vicens. Any questions to clarify his testimony this morning,
Members? Having none, Mr. Vicens, thank you for your comments.
MR. VICENS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate it. Next we have Pamela Tumpap, she'll be presenting her
comments to the Committee.
MS. TUMPAP: Good morning, Chair and Members of the Committee. I'm Pamela Tumpap, president
of the Maui Chamber of Commerce and I'm here to talk about this very public project that we're
now here in June to discuss. You know, as I review this situation it seems that there were
multiple times that this issue has been brought up dating back to the spring of 2011 when new
options were wanted for that building, to an RFP being issued for redesign work in April 2012, to
the Cost of Government Commission taking the matter up in 2011 and recommending
demolishment of the building in 2012. Another public solicitation, you know, for demolition of
the building, many community meetings held, many Council meetings held on this, front page
articles in The Maui News in December of 2012, and demolition taking place in January of 2013,
and here we are in June. And I feel that certainly the matter being proposed today to address this
as a Committee is a far better option for the community than hiring special counsel given the
cost. As Chubby just pointed out, there is a huge cost, and to look at this and form a committee
is gonna take up a lot of time and resources, and I think we can all agree that clearly there was a
communication disconnect, and in my opinion, communication is a two-way street. And if we
get into this, then we need to look at what should have been known, and what could have been
known, and how could it or should it have happened. But I think we already know that at this
point. We identified a problem. The Administration was taking a proactive approach. I don't
see any ill intent and they've apologized for the communication disconnect. So if we, if we get
into this, I personally would agree with Chubby, I think we'll get into a far bigger matter than
any of us envision at this current point, and I just don't see the value in it because I think that the
Committee Chair's intent has been honored. This has been raised so that we can avoid this
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problem in the future. We needed to identify that the Charter had not been followed. We found
that to be true. The Administration has apologized for that. We need to look at better ways. I
think on both the Administration and the Council's side on projects, we could always go back
and both parties could look at whether the proposed change fits within the original intent. And
that's work that both groups need to do. I think a solution has already been raised, and today's
work might actually be premature because in two days we're gonna take up resolutions that
might solve this issue. But the key for the Chamber of Commerce is first of all, everybody
we've talked to thinks this is a better project. Second of all, we believe in policy, and you have
to follow the Charter, and we believe in retrospective looks and best practices, but we think the
process thus far has already done that. And third, you know, we think that it's about moving
forward and saving the community time and resources. So at this point, while the proposal on
your plate today is far better than the original one presented for us in terms of cost and
community resources, we think it's unnecessary given what's transpired since that, and we thank
you for your time and attention to this matter, and for bringing it up so that the community is
aware and we're transparent in this. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Members, any questions for
clarification purposes? Okay, having none, we thank you for your testimony this morning.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're gonna ask Mr. Medina to come forward and share his testimony with us
please.
MR. MEDINA: As an old man, I got up late and forgot about this meeting. As a consequence, I left my
prepared testimony at home. So I gotta do this by memory, and basically I start off with this.
What happened when the Mayor destroyed the Post Office was an act of misfeasance,
malfeasance or nonfeasance. This is covered in the Charter under Section 13-13. We cannot do
anything with our options after-the-fact. So we're left with a vacant lot and a choice of building
a new building costing us maybe 21 million or 48 million, but that's okay in some eyes, but the
thing is that the process was not followed and the County Charter which many people worked on
and developed well-crafted statements for you to follow was not followed. So what's the sense
of having a Charter if you don't follow it? What is the sense of having a Council that does not
check and balance the Administration? That's your job. If you relinquish that job, who's gonna
take care of it for us? We, who pay the taxes that you spend. So to me, this is a case of. .that
has to be handled by the courts. It's a violation of the Charter and the referral to the court is what
the Charter calls for. If you think something was done illegally, that's your. .that's the course of
action that you must take. How can you go back and after-the-fact decide to do something?
Well if you folks were alert, and you saw that building being demolished maybe you should have
stopped it right-a-way because you knew that the Mayor did not have legal authority to do it, but
then again, you could have demolished that building in less than a day. And when you guys went
out from this office back on the street you might have noticed that the building was knocked
down so it's too late. So the process of government that we depend on for you to follow so that
we understand what you're doing and that you're doing it legally is the Charter. If you violate
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the Charter, you have violated our laws the way we violate our laws if we don't pay the taxes that
you require us to pay. What happens if I forget to pay my property taxes? You could foreclose
on my property and take away my home, correct? You have that power. That's a draconian
penalty as far as I'm concerned. So what you have to do as members of the Council is to keep
the Administration doing his work legally. And after seven years, you would think
Mayor Arakawa knows what to do legally, and that's where I have a frustration with this current
Administration. It violates law without concern for its illegalities. That's all I remember in my
speech. I may have to ad-lib it here. I see the time is running out. It's a hard decision that you
have to make, but you must have to make the right one. You were elected to be the watchdogs of
the County. If you're not doing your watchdog job, you, too, may suffer the consequences next
year when the election takes place. Well, that's kind of a threat that I usually don't make, but I
think it's worth considering. I think the Charter law is there for everybody to read and to
understand and to follow. That's all I'm asking you folks to do, follow the laws so we don't get
into trouble, and as a matter of fact, now we're stuck with the idea that we have to spend 21
million or upwards to 48 million to build a building on that lot. Maybe the possibility of buying
One Main Plaza would be a better option. And maybe that's the only option you may have at this
time because it might be the best deal on the market. However, with prices going up as I read in
the papers this morning--I'm running out of breath 'cause I'm so excited about this--maybe you
should buy One Main Plaza, yeah, but this issue of knocking down the Post Office without your
legal authority is something that you must consider. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medina. Any questions? Mr. Medina, can you hold on one
second? Mr. Couch has a question to verify your testimony.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to clarify, Mr. Medina, were you here or did you
see on Akaku any of the three meetings that was discussed the demolition of the building?
MR. MEDINA: No.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. MEDINA: Mr. Chair, may I say something about that question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, there'll be no debate or back and forth between the Members. This is
testimony time, so-MR. MEDINA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I appreciate your willingness to share more information.
MR. MEDINA: I do have an answer for that, but if you don't allow me to say it, I won't.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I prefer you not to at this time, Mr. Medina.
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MR. MEDINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll call up Stephen West next as our next testifier.
MR. WEST: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. WEST: My name is Stephen West. I'm here on behalf of the International Longshore Warehouse
Union. We wanted to comment on today's agenda item. What we're asking is that you, if you
need to do an investigation, you do it internally. We would prefer that...you know, we believe,
we have faith in the Council to resolve this matter. And in fact, we understand that there may be
an issue to resolve this whole issue coming up on the 19 th , and we would highly recommend that
the Council strongly consider that and move on. There's so much more pressing issues that are
facing our community, and we really believe that there's an opportunity here to fix something
that was basically an oversight. That's it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. West. Any. .Mr. Couch, clarification?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, for a little bit clarification, Mr. West. What do
you mean by internal investigation?
MR. WEST: Basically do not hire a special counsel. I mean, just make that clear and that if you need to
do an investigation, you do it internally meaning the Council members.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further questions for the testifier? Having none, thank you
very much for your testimony this morning. We'll go back one last time to the District Offices.
Ms. Lono, anyone else in Hana wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: There is no one in the Hana Office waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Fernandez, Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Do we have any further testimony for today's meeting? Okay,
please make yourself known and come forward for testimony please.
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MS. DEL ROSARIO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MS. DEL ROSARIO: Michelle Del Rosario from Maui and Lanai. I come before you again this
morning to strongly request that you support an investigation of the demolition of the Old
Wailuku Post Office not because of one specific project but because I believe that this
Administration has taken similar steps on a number of projects. A second example is the current
Montana Beach project. The Administration came before this Council and asked for permission
to sell Montana Beach and were given guidelines in which to do that. There was a minimum
upset price of $60,000. Since that point when there were no bidders that came forward at
$60,000, this Administration explored a number of different options. Currently, they have just
awarded a bid to a Kauai firm to demolish the building, not deconstruct, but tear it down for
39,000 and change. So not only are you not gonna realize the income of 60,000, but now you're
gonna pay out 39,000. So a $99,000 swing. I think this is just another example of this
Administration going down the path against the Council's direction of doing what they want to
do and then justifying. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Del Rosario. Any questions for the.. .to the gentle lady for her
testimony, Members? Okay, having none, Ms. Del Rosario, thank you very much for your
testimony. Is there anyone else wishing to provide testimony at today's meeting? Having none,
with no objection from the Committee, we shall close.. .but before we close public testimony we
shall receive written testimony into the record as received by the Committee. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Again, Members, with no one else to provide testimony here or at our
District Offices, we shall close testimony for today's meeting. So ordered. We shall move on.
. • .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM PIA-2(2): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(VARIOUS) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: At this time, we'll take up Policy Item 2(2) under the term of NOMINATIONS TO
BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS. We are in receipt of a correspondence
dated May 20, 2013, from the Administration, a proposed resolution, APPOINTMENT OF A
MEMBER TO THE AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ADVISORY COUNCIL. The Administration is
nominating Michael Kawagishi for a term expiring on March 31, 2018. The Committee did not
request the attendance of Mr. Kawagishi, but this morning we have Mr. Molina to give us
any...some comments regarding the nominee Mr. Molina?
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MR. MOLINA: Thank you, and good morning, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members. The
Administration would like you to consider Mr. Kawagishi as a nominee to the Affirmative Action
Advisory Council. This particular council requires three County employees and we would like
you to consider him for the current vacant position that exists there. As you look at his resume or
his application, he is currently employed by the Liquor Department and formerly worked for the
State Department of Transportation. He also is active in the community. He currently sits on the
King Kekaulike High School Advisory Council, and he has indicated to us he has the time to
attend meetings. And I would also like to note that the Affirmation Action Advisory Council
over the last two years has met for a grand total of four times. So they do meet very infrequently
as compared to our other boards and commissions, and Mr. Kawagishi does attend the Liquor
Control Commission meetings as well as the Adjudication meetings. Those meetings occur on
Wednesdays and Thursdays, once a month whereas the Affirmative Action Council typically
meets Fridays during the afternoon. So with that being said, Mr. Chairman, the Administration
would appreciate your consideration of Mr. Kawagishi. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Questions or comments from the Committee?
Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Satisfied with this. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you ready for a recommendation?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will be open to a motion to place the name of Michael Kawagishi on
Exhibit "B" to the Affirmative Action Advisory Council for a term expiring March 31, 2018.
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, I move that we pass the resolution appointment of a member to the
Affirmative Action Advisory Council by putting Michael Kawagashi's, Kawagishi's name on
Exhibit "B".
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
We are under discussion. Any discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion,
please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no"? Motion passes with nine "ayes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
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ITEM PIA-2(10): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION) (CC 13-42)

CHAIR HOKAMA: We're under 2(10) also under NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES,
AND COMMISSIONS. The Administration has sent down a communication, May 16 th with a
proposed resolution nominating Yuki Lei Sugimura to the Cost of Government Commission for
term expiring March 31, 2018, and this is to fill a vacancy due to a resignation of a previous
member. Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you again, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members. Ms. Sugimura, as many of
you know, is a very active individual in our community and she's expressed an interest in serving
on the Cost of Government Commission. She, as you know, has just recently completed her
tenure on the Charter Commission and did an outstanding job on there especially with the
demands for the excessive evening meetings and daytime meetings, and the experience on the
Charter Commission has certainly given her a deeper understanding of the inner workings of
County government which will certainly serve as an asset for her should you confirm her to the
Cost of Government Commission. And she has indicated to us again, she has the time to come
out to attend the meetings up on the ninth floor, and they typically meet on one Thursday a
month on the ninth floor, in Mayor's Conference Room. So with that said, the Administration
would appreciate your support. Thank you, Mr. Chair, and Committee members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Any questions or comments? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No thank you, Chair. I'm very familiar with the applicant and have no
questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No questions, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Also, I'm very familiar with Ms. Sugimura and think
she's an excellent choice. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I can think of no one better for the job. Thank
you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I ditto my colleague.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. No questions at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: At this time, the Chair would recommend and be open to a motion to place the
name of Yuki Lee Sugimura on Exhibit "B" of the attached resolution to the Cost of Government
Commission for a term expiring March 31, 2018. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I move to approve the resolution entitled,
APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION, and
placing Yuki Lei Sugimura, her name on Exhibit "B".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino.
Members, we are under discussion. Any discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion,
please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with nine "ayes".
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
ITEM PIA-2(11): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(SALARY COMMISSION) (CC 13 42)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: 2(11) Members, NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND
COMMISSIONS. The Committee is in receipt of correspondence from Mayor Arakawa dated
May 23 rd with a proposal to nominate Ray Tsuchiyama to the Salary Commission for a term
expiring March 31, 2015 due to a resignation. Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you again, Mr. Chairman and Committee members. Mr. Tsuchiyama has
recently returned to Hawaii. He had I guess roots here on Maui as well as on Oahu, but for many
years he lived on the mainland and most recently in Japan. He certainly by looking at his
application has a very strong background in business and the computer industry and is currently
employed at the University of Hawaii Foundation. And he has expressed a desire to give back to
the community in this capacity and has indicated to us he has the time to attend the monthly
meetings. And again, the Administration would certainly be appreciative of your support. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman and Committee members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Molina. Mr. Couch, questions, comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No questions, thank you. I'm familiar with the applicant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Like this applicant and the one before, I'm very familiar with them and
comfortable with the choice.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nothing further. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Another excellent selection, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Carroll?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions at this time, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, you had anything you wish to add?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then the Chair will have a...open to a motion to approve the resolution,
APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE SALARY COMMISSION, by placing the name
Ray Tsuchiyama on Exhibit "B" for approval for a term expiring March 31, 2015. Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I move to approve the proposed resolution entitled,
APPOINTMENT OF A MEMBER TO THE SALARY COMMISSION, and putting
Mr. Ray Tsuchiyama's name to Exhibit "B".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion made by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. We're under discussion.
Any discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with nine "ayes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Carroll, Cochran, Crivello, Guzman, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
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ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move onto Policy Item 1(18), Members. Thank you very much,
Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ITEM PIA-1(18): LITIGATION MATTERS

(SPECIAL COUNSEL AUTHORIZATION TO ADVISE
AND REPRESENT THE COUNCIL ON POTENTIAL MISUSE OF COUNTY FUNDS,
AND AUTHORIZATION FOR COUNCIL INVESTIGATION OF DEPARTMENTS)
(CC 13-41)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, if we go to the end of the.. .in the binder under 1(18) toward the
end, you do have a memo from me dated June 6, 2013, with a proposal that we spoke about in
our previous meeting that I would have presented for your consideration at this meeting, which is
to allow the Committee to move forward to investigate the facts of what lead up to this situation
at this time. Again, Members, like anything else under our oversight, responsibilities, we take
action after the action is done. You know, you don't do an audit before they spend the money.
You do the audit after they spend the money. And so like this, this is the.. .part of the proposal is
also to have reviewed the historic documents of how Council approached other matters that it
took Administration to various situations including the judicial arena that Mr. Medina spoke
about. But one of the items that they relied upon also was that they conducted an audit that was
presented back to the Committee, and then the Committee used that as part of their investigative
documentation on the type of questions that was asked and what to do and what to move forward
after that process. And so if you see in my proposal to you this morning there is a component
that the Committee could consider an audit to assist its work in the documentation of the facts as
we.. .as the auditor will find and be presented, because this Committee should be interested in the
findings of fact and the conclusions of law, and that is what we are here about, the standing of
law, the Charter, and our County ordinances this morning. So I am open to questions from the
Committee. I'm open to your thoughts. But some of the things that, and I do know, and I
appreciate Chair Baisa, she has posted for Wednesday, considerations that I will allow some
discussion to occur in this Committee as long as it is within the purview of what we have posted
on the agenda. And accordingly on Wednesday's meeting, you know, there's additional chance
for comment. Well, some of things that I would say we should consider as part of the proposal
that I bring up to you is that one, we could have avoided all of this. We wouldn't need to be here
today if we followed the process as the Charter requires, as ordinances require. And I can
appreciate the testimony about communication. I think that's very important. And I think that
we need to improve our skills on both sides, of both branches government. And whether
rehabilitation or demolition, you know, we can nitpick about that, but that's more than likely
gonna be a lawyer's debate and a judge's ruling on that one. But the things I wish to have you
consider though, Members, in this, discussing this proposal this morning that as your Chairman, I
find it to be important for you to consider is one, of course, part of this is been funded by a Bond
Authorization, and of course, you know, we need to get it verified did our Bond Authorization
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Ordinance 3837 of 2011, what did it speak about? Was it about rehabilitation or demolition?
And then, if the bonds were sold for this project under the auspices of that Ordinance 3837, we
need to document and find out whether that is a fact or not. And if so, if so then, Members, it is
your Chair's understanding that the unauthorized use of bond proceeds which Ordinance 3837
would verify would be in your Chair's opinion a major violation. Now the question comes, and
unfortunately Mr. Wong chose to take a, you know, unique position with the Budget Committee
and with this Committee is that can you make an amendment after a bond violation has
occurred? And we so take into account that the Fiscal Year '12 appropriation has closed and the
appropriation authority for that project has lapsed. Now if you feel to take into consideration
what is posted for Wednesday, then part of your thought process I would hope you would
consider this morning is the proposed bill admitting error. If Corp. Counsel signed off on that
proposed bill, is Corporation Counsel recognizing a Budget Ordinance violation? And with that
proposal, does the Department of Finance and the Department of Corporation willing to attest
that this is the legal fix for this problem? That's a lot of questions with no legal counsel. So at
this time, the Chair will open it up to the Committee. The Chair has additional handouts that
would be appropriate to turn out now. I couldn't do it earlier because of the way we understand
the Sunshine Law what is allowed at posting, and Ms. Baisa goes through this every other week,
so she understands. So the Chair is gonna ask the Staff to hand out some documents as it regards
to this item. And after the hand out, we'll also have it posted on the website. This is public
information, so the general community will have access to these documents as well. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Chair, after we get all these
documents would it be okay if we had a little bit of a recess here so we can...you know, we've
been given all these packets-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --of stuff, and it'd be really nice if we had a chance to take a look at
them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. We're happy to oblige.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Everybody got everything? Okay, have we completed the hand out? Okay,
the Chair will.. .agrees that the Committee needs some time to review its documents. So the
Chair is gonna call a recess, and then we'll see how, how we stand at...when we come to that
point. So we'll stand in recess till 10:15. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 9:53 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:20 a.m.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall reconvene after its recess. Members, the
Chair will ask do you have.. .have you had enough time to review the documents before you or is
there more need for more time by the Committee members? Are you guys fine, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I've had the opportunity to look at what's
here. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. At this time, Members, as I pointed out at the beginning of this
item, you do have my communication dated June 6 th with the proposed resolution that was tasked
to me at the previous meeting and I have presented for consideration. And so I'm open to
questions or some comment of your thoughts, Members, and every Member will have their
opportunity to share so... since the last time I forgot to ask him, I'll ask him first. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. You know, and really I'm not prepared to say
much at this time. I've reviewed a lot of this documentation and personally I see there are some
missteps by the Administration and that's the way I'll put it, is missteps. I think they've come
down and I'll recognize the miscommunication. I understand what you're saying, Mr. Chair, as
far as using bond money in this regard and budget amendments, you know, I understand where
you're coming from. I don't know how this moves then, you know, because if it's just simply the
fact about the demolishment of the Wailuku Post Office which I think all of us agree it's a good
idea, but maybe wasn't communicated the right way, there's that challenge. I believe as I said
earlier, the only thing I can do is recommend that the Council if they feel that way, and I feel that
way, we should have a thorough, thorough investigation by ourselves, but that's time and effort,
that's time and effort and that equals to money, and is it really necessary? I warma hear what my
other colleagues have to say, but I think, Mr. Chair, you and Mr. White have brought up some
very valid points, and I hope if anything comes out of this, beyond moving onto any more
investigations is that the Administration would have learned and in the future come directly to us
to say directly this is what I intend to do, not assume that we, we're all okay with it, you know.
Passing conversations are a whole lot different than having a formal meeting, Mr. Chair. You
and I both been there. Outside you can agree to a lot of things, talk story, you know, and think
you understand, but when you step in this Chambers, there's a whole different gamut that comes
about. So I think I warma hear what the others have to say. I think there's a lot on the table, and
for me right now, I'm gonna kinda just wait and see how this all pans out and make my decision
from there. I think there's enough evidence both ways to let this move on or take a formal
investigative action if that's what so deemed by the Members of the Council. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you for your thoughts. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. First of all, I would like to add that I commend
the Administration for coming forth and giving a testimony as well as presenting some
documents and memorandums in support of the facts that they want to present. I want to also
mention that I don't believe that I have enough time in this short period that were allotted to go
through all the documents thoroughly and to examine what they're really saying. I got a brief
- 18 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 17, 2013

explanation. I'd like to go through it more in depth. I'd like to say that as a comment.
Additionally, I believe that if we're.. .the time for an internal, informal type fact finding has gone
and passed. This is now transparent to the public, we've gotta follow procedure, and if we don't
follow procedure, the next time this happens it's going to be a witch hunt. We've got to set
precedence in what we're doing here as a body, follow proper procedures, and get the job done.
And if that means that we are gonna pass this resolution and have the Administration come on
the floor and explain the documents and the memorandums that they submitted then that's the
proper way to do it. We can ask questions in regards to their memorandums and, and
answer...have those questions answered. And if there is a misunderstanding in terms of a
previous Council then I would like to hear from the Budget Chair of the previous Council, I
would like to hear what transpired in this misunderstanding. And so in the end result, I would
support this type of parameters set forth in this resolution. I'm not afraid of the requirements that
you've put in to this resolution. It only dedicates or only explains our parameters. Therefore, we
wouldn't be asking Public Works to come down here and explaining irrelevant issues. It sets
parameters. So I think in our future process, this could be something we can look back upon and
say this is how we should do it. You know, we can't just be hearing rumors from all over the
place and calling in, you know, such and such, Public Works did this to a different project, and
then bring 'ern in to a normal Committee meeting and start examining. We've gotta have judicial
author...not judicial authority, we've gotta have the proper authority given to us through a
resolution or some kind of vehicle document that gives us the authority to examine the facts.
That's where I stand. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I agree with Mr. Guzman that we should proceed
with the investigation and I, too, warma commend the Administration for doing a lot of very bold
things and moving the County forward in many positive ways. But I think it's.. .and I think it's
important for us not to look at this as an affront to the Administration, but simply us doing our
job. We're responsible for providing the checks and balances and we're responsible for fact
finding, and I think this investigation is, is well laid out and limits our inquiry into items just
with respect to the items that you've, you have outlined. I think it's also important for us to
remember that this is not just an issue about the demolition of the, of the building. It's also an
issue of the use of $780,000 of the funds for a master plan for the whole Maui campus. So again,
these are things that were communicated from time to time with various members of the County
Council including myself, but the problem we have here is that none of us can do this on our
own. The Council Chair is not the co-Mayor. So if the Administration speaks to the Council
Chair and the Council Chair's response is well, yeah, let's knock the building down and let's
move along, the Council Chair is not the co-Mayor. The Council Chair's responsibility is to
make sure that it comes to the Council. It's the Mayor's responsibility and the Administration's
responsibility to bring the decision to the Council. If it weren't for that process that's very well
laid out in the Charter then we would have many conversations going on and the Mayor could go
off or the Administration could go off and do what they please at any point after having a couple
of conversations with Council members. That's not the process, and that's not a process that
would work. So I, I totally support your interest in moving this resolution forward and doing a
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proper investigation. I appreciate all the documentation that the Administration has provided,
but it does require further review in a cursory look at it, a number of things that are presented in
a little bit of an out of context fashion. So as Mr. Guzman points out, we need to have further
review of the issues and resolve this in a fair and equitable way. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. White. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair for your opportunity. Thank you for all of
the documents that have been submitted. Like Mr. Guzman, I think that probably they deserve a
lot more attention, but you know, we're trying to do the best we can on the fly here. Personally,
I'd like to thank the Administration for coming this morning to apologize. I think that's
important when we do something that causes concern for anybody else, it's okay to come and
admit and say, I'm sorry, I made a mistake, I'd like to fix this. And I accept that apology in the
way it was given, that it was sincere and that they would like us to move forward with this. In
regards to this proposal to go ahead with an investigation, I have mixed feelings about it. I
understand the responsibility of the Council in doing this and I realize that, you know, it's really
important that we take our role seriously and that we follow the Charter and when there is wrong
doing that we, we pursue. My problem is that I don't think that we've established yet that there
is wrongdoing. I would prefer that we would wait until we have the meeting on Wednesday to
discuss the proposed amendment that has been submitted by the Administration, and it was also
looked at as and attested to as to form and legality by Corp. Counsel. So I take it as something
that has been reviewed by Corp. Counsel and is appropriate for us to discuss and to deliberate on
on Wednesday. Following that, I still do not have any problem and would have no problem if the
Council decides that yes, we can amend the budget, but we still would like to look into this
process, we want an in-depth understanding of what happened. I see no problem with calling for
an audit. We have appointed a County Auditor, and we have an Audit Office coming. I see this
as an appropriate matter for our County Auditor to take a look at and to come back with all the
answers and all the concerns, and let's have all the facts determined and then we can take a look
at that. But for me, I'd like to find a way to move forward as quickly as we can. You know, to
tie this up in, God knows long months while we try to deal with it, if there is a possibility to do
what...what is being recommended by the Administration, I'd prefer that we move expeditiously.
You know, every day we deal with parking problems here, every day we deal with space
problems here, and the longer that we diddle around with trying to decide where we're gonna go
and when we're gonna go and how much it's gonna cost, not only are we exacerbating those
problems with parking and space but we also are.. .it's gonna cost us more. We're all reading
The Maui News this morning and I was very interested in seeing that the price of everything's
going up. And so you know, the longer we wait, the more we're gonna pay. So I, for one, would
like move the agenda forward, but I do not want to gloss over the fact that if there has been
violation, if there has been any kind of thing that needs to be corrected, we need to deal with it,
but I would prefer to see that come in an audit. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you for the opportunity. And I, too, want to
thank the Administration for coming up here and making their comments. Mr. Chair, I agree
with you and Mr. White completely that the Mayor can't make, unilaterally make a decision. It
has to be done in conjunction with the Council. My concern and where I disagree is the bit about
a unilateral decision. I'm not sure how much communication is needed to mitigate a
miscommunication when four times on seven of us nine Council members heard about this
project. Four times it was mentioned that this building was going to be torn down, three times in
public and once at each Member's office. I don't know if that's a miscommunication or not. I
don't see that that's a unilateral decision. To continue on with this, which I would, you know, I
would like to have them come down and just say, okay, how'd this work out? But to go into a
formal investigation is, I think, an inappropriate and a huge expense, a waste of taxpayers' funds.
You know, we've had, I mean, it's common sense, people come and tell you this is what they're
gonna do, it's our job at this Council right here is that if we have a question about it, then we
should question it, not after-the-fact, before-the-fact. They, they did not hide anything. They
came here and told us we're gonna tear the building down. If we thought that was an issue, why
didn't we speak up? We, this Council, is just as guilty of miscommunication if that's the case in
my opinion, and this is just my opinion. So, I would like to.. .when we've got everybody here,
let's bring 'em down, ask them a few questions, and be done with this if we feel that that's the
case. If not, if we feel need to spend taxpayer money to go through to see if one word, again, it
is just one word was misunderstood, that's fine. I mean, I've got lists of EPA Brownfields
Rehabilitation Contracts that say demolition of existing structures in there. I don't see how that
can be misunderstood. But the fact is is that we, as Council, put out an unclear ordinance if
that's the case. Obviously it wasn't clear or after-the-fact it wasn't clear. I think before-the-fact
we all agreed at least tacitly that okay, tear the building down. Let's go. Let's move on. Let's
move forward with this. Those are my thoughts. I mean, I'm fine with a, an investigation. If we
get 'em down here, they're.. .half of 'em are here now. Let's just talk to 'em. I don't know if
that's legal within the Sunshine Law, but I think it is because that helps make my decision on
whether or not to support this resolution. I need to hear from them. So Mr. Chair, that's, those
are my thoughts.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I, too, warma concur with other Members
who shared their appreciation for Administration coming down here this morning and sharing
their comments and thoughts. I think that was a big step. You know, and I'm looking and also
riding on Mr. Guzman's comments in regards to sorta digesting all this information or really
getting the feel and you know, knowing the true details and context of what is here. I prefer to
have more time. And it is about the process I believe, so... and this with so much light and
energy and attention being shown on this particular item, you know, it will set precedence for the
future and from past, you know, occurrences. But I'm very open to hearing, you know, how we
can settle this in a kinder, gentler way, I guess, and you know, spending more taxpayer dollars for
legal stuff, I'm all about mediation, you know, I went through a big course on that, and it
is.. .communication is key in all mediation. So I'd like to see that occur. I think there is all sides
to all, you know, to the story and I see a brief account of it, but there's certain areas I feel needs
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to be delved in a little more with detail and perhaps call the people involved to share their side, to
share what had occurred. And so I'm, you know, it started out being let's get legal counsel on
behalf of us, the County Council, and then we sorta turned it into a more, again, softer way for an
investigation. Now everybody's backing out on it...I'm not speaking for anybody else, but it
seems to be some wants to head out of having to do this investigation. So I'm sorta caught and
torn. Again, Chair, you know, I appreciate and I hear everyone's comments and I just warma
make sure that we are very open and we keep those lines of communication in a very neutral, fair
marmer. I completely concur and agree with that. So at this point, you know, like Mr. Victorino,
I warma see where we all sorta stand and how we warma move forward. And again, the key
thing is moving forward. I do support having a new building. We all know, and I guess that
meant a new building means you have to remove the old, but you know, it's the process, right,
that how that had occurred that I think is in question right now and I believe those questions have
not been answered. So I'd like to get to the bottom of that and then move on. So that's just my
opening comments in regards to this, I'm sure huge matter ahead of us. Thank you for this
opportunity, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I, too, would like to thank the Administration for
coming forward and explaining if it is a misstep on their part. And I can appreciate our
Administration, you know, setting forth a overall mission to meet the, the requests of our, our
citizens of Maui County and with its long-term goals. I can appreciate that very much. Also,
too, though, I try to understand how in a previous fiscal year Council passed the budget and, and
we have I guess an obligation to what governs our role here and that's the County Charter. So
does it hurt us to do inquiries or does it hurt us to go ahead and say, it's.. .let's just bypass this,
and do we become.. .do we incur some form of violation ourselves as a Council member? So
those are the kind of questions I ask because we want to know how to fix it and not for a
personal issue, but it's a public issue. So when I just briefly, and I, too, agree we don't have
much time to review all these documents. One thing I did notice on the submission of the
property inspection summary that was presented to previous Council from the Administration
and it mentions the old Wailuku Post Office building is a candidate for renovation based on the
results of the property condition survey. So I ask myself is that why they use the word,
"rehabilitation" in the ordinance? You know, maybe this.. .my senior colleagues can explain that
to me. And I also recognize at how we are having a challenge to resolve this is we lack
Corp. Counsel, and Council ourselves decided not to hire special counsel. We voted against that.
But we also voted in support of have consideration of inquiries, and I prefer the word, "inquiry"
to "investigation". I don't think we're here to say you did wrongdoings. I think it's to help us to
say that we represent, again, I go back to the governance of our Charter. If I'm misinterpreting
it, then I need to be addressed that it's okay, it's okay to not pay attention to what's listed in the
Charter. If someone can tell me that it's okay, then, then I can understand that. I also realize that
at any time the budget could have been amended whether it came from Administration or
whoever saw the demolition of this going on, but we know and there's an apology that says, you
know, maybe there was a lack of communication. So in order for us to resolve this, I feel, you
know, normally you go to, you know, when we treat medicine we deal with symptoms. I don't
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think we're dealing with symptoms here, I think we need to look at what, what caused us to do
this and to make this decision? And it's probably all justifiable. And this is where I support the
initiative for us to resolve this through some form of inquiry. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This item comes to us today because concerns of
Council, the Chair and the Budget Chair had about how the Wailuku Post Office was torn down,
the questions the public had about the procedures that it was torn down and the questions of how
this could happen. That has been answered here today. That has been answered here today how
it came about. Also, that has been answered today that it wasn't entirely the Administration.
Yes, they messed up in some ways, but it was not a secret. This was not something that was
done to subvert the Council's authority. It was known. We slipped. It was afterwards that we
caught it. It's like a grocer seeing somebody steal the food over there and then tell he wants to
eat that can and he calls the police. We need to work with them. This is a procedural problem.
It's not a really hard problem to solve. It's not something that we need lawyers. It's not
something that this Council can't do. I have been chair of contested case hearings before. Mr.
Hokama, you have had similar things, the other members of this Council, we know what to do to
make the Council and the Admini...excuse me, and the Administration work well together. We
see what happened. The solutions are relatively simple. We are looking at spending money to
hear what we heard today. We know what the problem is. We need to address the problem. Our
standards and how we review things that we approve and send out and making sure that the
Administration when they proceed with something that is passed through the Council, that they
do the proper oversight and do it in a way that is proper according to the Charter. This all could
have been solved if they had sent down a request to amend that and put in one word. Very
simple. And I do not doubt the Council would approve it because it was more or less a common
sense thing, but it wasn't done. We can have procedures in place in this Council and we can
work with the Administration to make sure they have things in place to make sure something like
this doesn't happen again. We do not need special counsel. We do not need investigative
committees. We have the right, but we know what the problems are. We, as Council members,
are well able to solve these problems. The public looks to us, excuse me, the public looks to us
to represent them to make sure their tax dollars are spent wisely and that we are good stewards of
Maui County. They do not look to us to go over there and get embroiled in possibly very
adversarial things when we could be working together and that's not just with the
Administration. That's with every facet of what we do. If you will look at Washington,
something like this comes up in Washington, they would drag it out for 10 years. Now that's.. .1
cut it down, it would be 20 years. But we are not Washington. We are nine members over here
that represent our people and we work with an Administration, one elected member, our Mayor
who has people under him. To think that we cannot sit down with them and work this out is
ludicrous. It can be done, it should be done, and I hope it's done. I would like to see these two
things filed today. I would like us to start under the Chair's guidance or whoever is appropriate
to begin the dialogue with Administration outlining what we know happened and how we are
going to prevent it from ever happening again and that is what the public wants. They want to
know that we're recognizing problems, we're admitting to them on the Council and the
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Administration side and we are taking action to make sure it doesn't happen again. The fact that
the Post Office is gone already is strongly supported by the public, and I strongly support the
public. If it was something that money was totally wasted or if it was some other thing I would
say differently. But in this particular.. .excuse me, in this particular case, I feel that it's the most
appropriate to do what I have just outlined for this Council to sit down, either the entire Council
or a committee and come back with the Council and work with the Administration and make sure
that we have our procedures on both sides that we do not have any misunderstandings on this or
any other matter. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. I would say, yeah, there is a reason why there's more than
one branch of government, because what I hear sounds like we just need one branch of
government since we all need to be one family and only...it's not in my family. We're not
always agreeing especially my father and I, we never agreed as often as people thought we did.
But there's a reason why the Charter is set up the way it is. It's interesting like the wonder
blunder of the State no one wants to take responsibility. So to fix a problem you gotta know who
made the decision and what drove that decision. I appreciate the gesture of the Managing
Director today, but still yet, no one takes responsibility. Was it the Budget Director's fault for
signing, was it the Managing Director's fault for signing, was it Corp. Counsel's fault?
Somebody made a decision that the Charter could be violated, the ordinance could be violated,
and that's why we're here today. Somebody made a decision that they didn't need to follow the
process and the Charter. So the question comes, yeah, we, I understand the need to work
together, and I guess we can posthumously enact a law to make it all better. Do we do this for
the general public or any property owner demolishes his historic building and then gets fined by
Planning Department and Public Works and then comes to us to change the law so it's okay for
them what they did? I don't see too many of those requests coming to us. You know, it's
interesting how we look at our responsibilities, and yet, we all took Oath of Offices to uphold the
Charter, uphold the State Constitution. Well, we need to decide whether or not we're gonna do
our job or not. And you know in a very open meeting in a very transparent manner in front of
our hundred fifty, hundred seventy-five thousand people they gonna see which way we decide,
the nine of us decide. I would agree with some of the comments made by some of the
Committee members that there's a lot of documents, there's a lot of information, it is difficult to
make a cursory review and then make a, what do we call, a major policy decision. So I can
understand the need for additional time, but I would ask you to consider couple things. One,
although we don't have an auditor, the Council is not limited or hindered by not being able to
move forward an audit consideration. And the Council can if it feels appropriate, either retain it
or transfer it to the Office of the Auditor once it becomes established for the auditor to finish the
responsibilities of the audit contract. It's interesting we use the word, "time" to either simplify or
make an excuse why we shouldn't do certain things. Well, I'm sure when you decided to sit in
the nine seats we sit in, it wasn't about how fast you could do the job or the time.. .the amount of
time will limit on how well you choose to do or make your decision. I think we made the
decision that whatever it took of time to make the right decision was what drove most of us to be
in the chairs we occupy today. It's interesting that the matter of convenience versus the matter of
what is right appears to be on the floor. Your responsibilities are big, they're major. I think the
community, you know... I'm sure 'cause this weekend I've had my earful on this issue and the
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other one was parks, and I'm sure parks it was right up there with this one back on Lanai. But
Members, I would say, you know, if you warma bring up members of the departments, directors,
whatnot, then I would say, we should also remember to ensure that we need to protect their rights
also, because I'm sure some of them may feel that they need to have appropriate legal counsel
advising them on how to respond to appropriate questions from the Members or the Committee.
You know, I look at Mr. Guzman, I think, you know, that's one of the first sound advice people
are given, you know, before you answer, think about it and get appropriate counsel to protect
yourself from self-incrimination. Well, you know, not only am I here asking you to protect and
maintain that integrity of this Committee, but I think we also need to understand that, you know,
our individual employees or directors also have similar rights that we need to ensure and protect
on their part also. So it's kind of a hair splitting thing, Members, to warma move forward
without getting legal advice, because I still believe the liabilities of this County is still very much
unknown, and I cannot tell you right now what level of culpability we have if we go along with
certain proposals. You know, would be pretty sad that the Mayor and the Council is both named
in the same lawsuit against a taxpayer or a group of taxpayers because we were culpable in
allowing the Charter to be violated. You know, so I bring it up. I would prefer us to move
forward. One, because I think it's fair not only to this Committee and this branch of government,
but I think it's also fair to the Administrative Branch of government, because if they did nothing
wrong, eh, let's all say it, and you know, publicly we did nothing wrong. If there was an error of
a process not being applied for because that is standard, like a budget amendment or whatever it
be, you know, let's deal with it and find out from legal counsel what it means to the County.
What does this mean to the Bond Counsel that represented us and sold the bond under the term,
"rehabilitation"? Does this impact us on the next go-around when we get ratings? I don't know.
I have yet to talk to legal counsel. And if there was a major violation of the bond ordinance, are
we now gonna be asked to put up financial resources for another special attorney to defend the
Administration? I think those are very legitimate questions we should ask and prepare. We may
need special counsel for Administration, not only for ourselves, you know. So Members, you
know, I wish this was a simple thing but my point is we could have avoided all of this if the
Administration presented us with the appropriate process request. Talking about demolishing is
one thing. Getting a reso that by the Charter asked for it, to allow the demolition of County
assets is what the Charter asked for as I understand it. So why didn't we get that request? So,
somebody made a decision or a group of people made a decision that you didn't need to do
certain process, and I, you know, I can appreciate the sentiment of the Administration, but like
the...(inaudible)...nobody still knows who was responsible. All we know is the State spent a lot
of money, we tore down a building in a...you know, I don't have a problem if 100 percent of the
people think it's a great idea, but I don't think the means, you know, the ends always justify the
means especially when we hold the public to one standard and then we hold ourselves,
government to a different standard for the same thing, that I have a great difficulty about that we
think as a government we can be above the law. So that's my comments, my thoughts about this
proposal before you today. Mr. Guzman, we'll start with you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Well, as I sit here in Council, and I hear the
different comments from my colleagues, I see two issues. It looks as though, number one, some
of my colleagues would like a preliminary inquiry, and then the second prong would be the
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full-on inquiry which is set forth in the resolution, and the third prong would be a completely
informal inquiry just calling down certain departments to explain their situation. My issue
with. ..I guess my comment to all those three is just as you mentioned, Chair, there may be some
rights that could be infringed and I would like to have this done. If we're going to do a
preliminary inquiry that that be put forth in a resolution so that certain parameters are set forth in
those and then the next prong would be the full-on inquiry, but my point is it has to be done
procedurally correct to allow this body to conduct an inquiry. We cannot go forth with an
informality inquiry where it sets precedence where in the future certain Councils will use this,
our actions, to conduct their own witch hunts later on. It has to have formality. Either way we
go, we've gotta have it done by the book. That's all I have to say, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Anyone else at this time? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Listening to all the comments it's interesting. I don't
know, I don't know if there's a person in this room who actually thinks that somebody sat down
and said well, let's make this decision to violate the Charter. I just...I don't think a reasonable
person will even consider that in this case. In my opinion, somebody may have sat down and
says, how do we interpret the word, "rehabilitate" because there's no clear direction from the
Council on how to deal with this problem. So if there was any kind of meeting, I'm guessing
that that's what happened. I doubt and I don't think anybody else thinks that they sat down and
said, let's violate this, let's make a decision to violate the Charter. I don't think that's the
question here. Just to correct some comments. We still haven't made a vote against special
counsel. We haven't voted for it. We haven't voted against it. And if this is a procedural
problem, and again, I repeat, it's our problem as well if we aren't clear. You know, we're talking
about bringing in special counsel for each person that comes up and talks there, bringing in
special counsel for us, I am very, very surprised at the usually conservative people in this room
saying let's spend taxpayer's money because we don't know the definition of one word. Again,
just one word is what's causing this whole thing, all right. I warma save taxpayers' money. Let's
talk to them. If they feel.. .now I don't blame 'ern for wanting to get special counsel because this
is, this is.. .it appears to me that we're blowing this way out of proportion. We're
micromanaging now. We're getting right down to the nifty gritty and micromanaging on this.
That's what's kinda bothering me as well. Besides, has anybody asked? I think I know. The
bond hasn't been sold for this item yet, so where's the violation in that, all right? You know,
informal versus formal. I understand what my colleagues are saying, but again, it's the word,
one word. I keep going back to that. Are we spending a lot of money to interpret one word? I
can give you my list of, you know, contracts and other things that are, that are other
municipalities have worked with the Environmental Protection Agency that says Brownfields
Rehabilitation means demolishing. They appropriate funds. They spend funds and give
permission to demolish a building. So there's some not...it's not clear what the word,
rehabilitation means. And lastly, Mr. Chair, I think we, as a Council have to be very careful what
we do. How deep in micromanaging are we gonna get if we're not...if we're clear on what we
want something done in an ordinance then we have to make it clear. We spend hours in the
Planning Committee going through word by word in an ordinance to try and make things clear,
to make it unambiguous. Five words, "Old Wailuku Post Office rehabilitation". Five words
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were only...is what was in that ordinance and that's the only thing that's in there that's legal,
those five words. Four words are really clear, "Old Wailuku Post Office". That's pretty clear.
Rehabilitation can be interpreted many ways especially in government. So that's, that's where
I'm stuck with. I don't think anybody sat there and said, oh, we're going to violate, let's, let's
decide to violate the Charter and pull this one over the Council's eyes. And oh, I wanted to ask
Corp. Counsel, is if Wednesday's, if we.. .if Wednesday's bill gets passed, the budget
amendment, is that gonna fix this issue or is that something that Corp. Counsel can't answer? So
that would be a question I would have to Corp. Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You want Mr. Kushi to respond to your question?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If he can, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would just ask Mr. Kushi you may choose to answer if you choose to do so.
MR. KUSHI: Well, Mr. Chair, Member Couch, I understand that one of my deputies signed off on it,
and this was done quite a while ago I believe. I mean this was done quite a while ago.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I guess, I guess, that's why lawyers cost a lot of money because it wasn't quite
a clear yes or no. Will it fix the issue of rehabilitation and move us forward in this whole
Wailuku Post Office thing?
MR. KUSHI: I repeat, one of my deputies signed off on it so in his mind it must have been...the bill
itself is okay. Whether or not it fixes your long-term problem, I'm not sure.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Yes, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to address the comment made by my
colleague. I guess what I'm hung up over is the term, "misunderstanding", and if there is a
misunderstanding, I think the public needs to know what the facts are in creating this
misunderstanding, and maybe the facts show that the Council had misunderstanding, maybe we
had problems in holding up our responsibilities, maybe the ordinance was weak in its definition.
But the term, "misunderstanding" is something that is a big question mark in my mind and that
that an inquiry needs to be set forth so an explanation can be set in the record and the general
public can understand what "misunderstanding" means and that's why I support informal
preliminary inquiry, whatever. We need to get those facts out because like you said, Chair, we
have a responsibility as an elected officials and our bosses are our constituents. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. To Mr. Couch's point about the definition, I'd like to
just read the description from the budget bill. Rehabilitation of old Wailuku Post Office acquired
by the County of Maui in 2009 to allow for occupancy, for offices, meeting rooms, and storage.
Improvements anticipated include rehabilitation of roof to prevent water intrusion and to extend
life span...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of order, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is not from the budget bill. The ordinance has five words in it. That is
for...from a proposal that was submitted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, let me... I'll be happy to correct myself. That's correct. It's the
six-year capital program as presented by the Administration on which our decision to approve the
$1.5 million was based. So let me continue. Removal of asbestos on the first and second floors,
removal of lead where necessary throughout the building, removal of mold in the basement, fire
sprinkler improvements, exterior concrete repairs, and necessary structural repairs. And I'd also
like to point out that the study that was done upon which this presentation was based, found the
building to be structurally in good shape. Additionally, you know, this building was only five
years older than, than the main structure at a hotel that I'm very familiar with, and we've taken
the asbestos out of the, out of the building there and those kinds of things can be very easily dealt
with. So the question here is not whether it's a good project or not, whether we're.. .not whether
we're moving in the right direction or not. The question is what were the decisions that lead to
the public not having an option to review and comment on whether we should take down a
historic building? The question is, should we, the Council and the public, have gotten an
opportunity to discuss whether it was worth spending, and again, you know, the focus seems to
be on demolition, but that's less than, less than half of the cost. The most significant cost was a
$780,000 expenditure for the design of a master plan for the Maui County, the County campus.
So again, should that have been brought before us and brought before the public prior to that
expenditure being made on a, on a, on a scope that was far beyond the postage stamp of the Old
Wailuku Post Office. So again, I don't have the answers. I appreciate what the Administration
has brought forth. It provides some additional information, but I do believe that if nothing has
been done wrong then the Administration should welcome an investigation or inquiry, whatever,
whatever, I'm not, I'm not sure what the difference is between an inquiry and an investigation.
We do investigations that are very minor in my business and so, I'm comfortable with what
you've put forth. I think it covers all the bases and I think it's the appropriate thing to do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, I'm sorry, Mr. Carroll. I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: It's hard to see me over here sometimes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I was just going to point to you.
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you. I find Mr. White's comments enlightening. The public
needs to know. The Council needs to know. I think everybody over here has the same concerns
about what transpired. We'd like to know the details. I do not think what's before us today is a
way to do it. What I would like to see is an item in your Committee of what they are that is the
procedures of the Council and the Administration and the interaction of the Council and the
Administration on policy and implementation of items, and let the public come forward. They
can come.. .that leaves it open, they can come forward with this, they can come forward with
anything they want, and it gives us a chance to do what research we want and again, you might
say informally because we won't be hiring a counsel, we won't be making resolutions. It will be
a Committee item to where discussion can go as long as necessary and I think we can find a
sensible resolution to that, and out of that, the public and us and the Administration will have a
more.. .a much clearer idea of what has transpired and what is necessary to make sure it doesn't
happen again. I cannot support the two resolutions today. I would strongly support the type of
agenda item in your Committee that I have just outlined. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Yes, Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. This is a very important discussion we're
having today. I maintain my position that I don't think that there was anything here that rises to,
I don't even know what to call it, but an attempt to violate the Charter. I just don't see it that
way. I do agree that it probably was not handled in the best way that it could have been handled
or we wouldn't be sitting here talking about this. So apparently we didn't do it perfectly or we
wouldn't, you know, we wouldn't have that problem. We have a problem. I think we all agree
that this was not something that happened in secret. It's impossible to hide this kind of a secret.
The day that the wrecking ball arrived, every single person in this building was aware of it
because it made noise and it shook up the place and we listened to it for months, and I do not
recall during any of that time, anybody coming to my office and saying, Chair, whose money is
being spent and how is that happening? I, myself didn't ask that question. What was going on in
my mind was relief that finally this thing that we had talked about and we all had concerns about.
We were concerned about the unhealthiness of the building. We were concerned about
the.. .what it was costing us to keep it there. And those are the kinds of comments that I had
heard. I never heard anybody come in and say, gee I'm really worried about that thing coming
down, who's paying for it? And so it was done. And when it was done, we finally got to the
point of questioning well, how was it paid for? And so, you know, for me this is just a
circumstance that occurred. I would like us to try and make it right. I do not, you know, put
down or, you know, in any way try to minimize the concerns that we have about procedure and
following the laws and doing things properly. I do believe that we have an opportunity with the
amendment that came from Corporation Counsel to look at and we'll be looking at it on
Wednesday, maybe to make the paperwork right, but that doesn't take away the procedural issues
that we have, and I agree with Member Carroll, that we do need to spend some time looking at
that and we need to find out how can we do this better so that we don't have this kind of thing
happening again. You know, it was a visible thing that was done. It certainly was audible. I
think that I would like us to move forward. I don't know that it is going to be productive for us
to sit here trying to figure out whose fault it is. You know, we talk about excusing ourselves.
- 29 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
June 17, 2013

You know, we say we don't excuse the public, but I beg to differ, we do. We have process called
the after-the-fact permit where when people have done things that without permits we
investigate, we figure out what they did wrong and we charge 'em a big penalty. Now I don't
know if a big penalty would apply to us because you know, we'd be penalizing ourselves, but the
penalty to me would be that we have to admit that there was a procedural snafu, and we need to
agree to something better. So for me, Chair, I would prefer that we do not pass this resolution
today. If it is necessary that there be an investigation, we can always do it later. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your thoughts. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. As I'm hearing my colleagues, I believe that they
do sound very rational. I have a question as to what kind of thing was done? I guess that's
the.. .what kind of thing was done? I don't know. And so how do we fix it? I've heard
testimony today that we do know what happened, but I don't know what happened. I heard
testimony that we can fix things, but how can we fix things if we don't know what happened?
That's like trying to convince a jury that the man is innocent without presenting evidence and
we're basically falling on an closing argument. I don't operate that way. I need to know what
happened, if there was a mistake, a misunderstanding then fine. Now I know where to fix it. We
can implement certain measures, safeguards to fix those certain areas, but I, I just can't see how
we, we go from A to Z without having the middle part presented, you know? That's just where
I'm coming from. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And it's been interesting to listen to my colleagues
and all of their rationale and beliefs in what's occurred here and I thank each one of them
because I think like you said Mr. Hokama, we all took an oath to do the best we can to uphold
the Constitution and the Charter. I believe that at this time an inquiry is needed. I would like an
investigation in that respect. I've said that from the beginning. I haven't changed my mind.
And Mr. Guzman has says, well let's get it really precise. Let's get it all down and make sure we
follow procedures that future Councils will have, maybe something, a template to work with or
you know, something that they'll follow in the future. I don't know if I can even go that far, you
know. I'm not a legal beagle, so I have no concept about what needs to be done other than
getting the facts on the table, asking the questions. And the other challenge we face is we could
probably get some of these questions answered today, but we have legal rights because if
somebody says, I made a mistake. Okay, your head's on the line, we chop it off. And that's the
sad part about our whole, our whole system. We have so much...nobody wants to take
responsibility because if you do honestly say I made a mistake, you could be severely punished
for that honest answer, and that's what makes our society really difficult to deal with today,
Mr. Chair, an honest answer can be consequences that you don't warma get to. It's kinda sad, but
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it's the truth. So I'd like to really say I'm still in favor of having an investigation. If you warma
set parameters, fine. I don't think your resolution, I think maybe goes too far. I'm not really,
really in sync with that, but I think we need answers to questions that many of us have. And to
say that if there was wrongdoing as far as mistakes then let's get it done. Let's say, you know, I
made a mistake and let's move on. And if. ..I don't know if we need more procedures in place,
'cause every time there's a mistake we seem to warma make another procedure or another change
in our system. I think we're all grown-ups. I think we know if we make a mistake and they
came down and admitted today that we made a mistake communication wise and maybe we
could have handled this better. I like that. I think that's a first step in the right direction, and me
and you and others in this Chamber have made mistakes and when we own up on it, it's good and
we move on. I think it's time to move on. An investigation to make sure that this doesn't happen
again is fine. I just want to get some resolve and if it takes some time, I don't mind that, but I
don't want us get hung up on it either. We've got a lot of work in this County to do. I mean, we
got a lot of other things that are very important to the people of Maui County. And I can tell you
out there in the public, you know what most people perceive this as? They perceive it as us
squabbling with the Mayor again, and I said, no, this is really us trying to do our job to make
sure that your wellbeing has been protected, bottom line not politics. It's really doing the job we
think needs to be done, and we've asked this question time in and time out, just let us know
what's going on. They've said they're sorry, they made a mistake. Okay, let's have the
investigation, let's try to find out what went wrong and how we can prevent it in the future, but I
think the Administration's on notice that this Council again is watching out what goes on. We
are keeping an eye on what's happening out there. And I gotta admit, in final, my final statement
is when they started tearing down the Wailuku Post Office, I thought oh, okay. Did I say yes to
that? But I didn't question it. So I'm responsible. So I'm gonna put it on the record I didn't
question it at that point. Maybe it's my fault, I should have called Keith Regan right then and
say, Keith, what are you doing? Maybe I should have called the Mayor. Alan, what are you
doing? Maybe I shoulda asked you, Mr. Chair, what are they doing? Is it my fault? Yes. I take
responsibility for not asking the question, but it's done. It's after-the-fact. So let's correct it, let's
move on, whatever we need to do, let's do it, but I don't think special counsel is warranted. If
we go and find out it is, I'd support it. If you can show me evidence that it is needed then I'd
support it, but the AG doesn't warma do it according to his response, right? They don't warma be
involved. They've said that. I really believe at this point, we've gotta make the decision what
we want to find out. If we warma find out what happened and why it happened then I think that's
the way we need to go. And I thank Mr. White and you, and Mr. Couch, all of the Members
here, you've all brought up good points. Hung up on one word, "rehabilitation". That word can
be taken in many contexts. However, the fact of the matter is if we said tomorrow, I want that
building back up, do you think we're really gonna build that Old Wailuku Post Office as it was?
It's done, but let's learn from it. And in closing, your statement about monies being used from
bonds to do that inappropriately, again, if that can be proven, then it's another issue. 'Cause I've
only focused on the demolition of the Wailuku Post Office. These other aspects I've not really
considered so again, if there's evidence that shows that that's been done, then maybe we need to
look into that, but again, that's another subject now. We're going off on another subject. But I
thank you Mr. Chair, for allowing me to say my, my thoughts. I think everyone in this room has
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brought up good, solid ideas and what they think should be done. Now it's time to make the
decision. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before I recognize Ms. Crivello, I'll make one clarification. My statement about
the bond, whether or not the bond was sold under those auspices, that's the question I pose,
if.. .was it sold under those auspices? 'Cause we know what we authorized and so the question is
was it sold, if sold under those understandings? And if it was, then I think we have another legal
issue. If it wasn't and they was just fronted for a General Fund cash at this time, we're gonna
find that out and it may have no impact at all. I don't know, Mr. Victorino. I think it's a question
that needs to be asked and we need to get the right answer so that we can reach the appropriate
conclusions, but yeah, I don't know, it's a question I posed that I think we need information on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And personally Mr. Chair, I thank you for bringing that question to
the forefront, because I've never... I didn't think about it. I think many of us in this room didn't
really think about that, so thank you, and let's see what happens with that question. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you very much. I'm sorry. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, no, thank you because that was sort of gonna be my question as
to who authorized if there, there was the use for the bonds for the demolition and not for the
rehabilitation. I'd like to comment on Councilmember Victorino's where somebody's head going
to chopped. For me, I don't see that. I hope none of us are looking at that. I think it's for us to
try and see how we can resolve and go forward. Chair Baisa just mentioned that if the public did
en , we investigate and we penalize. I think we're, we're.. .to me, I hope our approach is we
investigate, we inquire, and we correct it in whatever way we can as far as our ability as the
Legislative Branch and, and move forward, and not so much for me personally looking for some
sort of avenue to penalize 'cause that doesn't work. We.. .1 believe the demolition was a good
thing and it's nice, but again, I have to ask myself as far as procedures, okay, and I ask the
question again, if we are not in violation as a body of Council to the Charter then okay. If we
agree and there is some sort of violation, what predicament are we in? So I also follow through
with Councilmember Couch's comments about rehabilitation and demolish. You know, my
contractor friends tell me that there is no difference, when you rehabilitate, you demolish, but
when I look it means to restore to former capacity when I look at how you define, rehabilitate.
Then I also check on the Capital Improvement Program Overview from our Administration
under New Construction, complete replacement of a facility that because of age, hazardous
conditions, et cetera, et cetera, that where it may be economically repaired or renovated can no
longer be used for its designated purpose, then at that time we should have considered it. We
could have amended it because I see rehabilitation in lieu and in line of renovation. So I'm not
in the construction understanding, but I just refer to the basic, just basic fundamentals. Flip your
-
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pages in the dictionary and help me to define what is demolish, what is rehabilitate, what is new
construction, what is renovations. And like I say, it's not.. .I hope we're not going to inquire to
look for penalty, but to look as how we can make the correction if it takes an ordinance or...and
how we can go forward with this worthwhile project? Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just one clarification from my colleague. When I said, generally
society today the reason people don't step forward is because of legal consequences getting their
heads chopped off, and I'm not saying we're looking for that. I just want clarification that's why
many times people are reluctant to come forward to admit to something, because they're afraid
of the consequences and they're looking for some kind of means or immunity and all these other
things we hear out there. So again, it was not my intent to say that this incident or anything that
we're discussing we're looking to chop heads, but that's one of the reluctance. That's why as
Mr. Couch mentioned, we need legal representation for these people to come down and speak to
us to protect their rights. We never used to talk about that in the past, but today it's a different
world. It's a very litigious world. So that's what I was referring to. So I just want that clarified
that I'm not looking for a witch hunt, I'm just saying many of the reasons why people don't
come forward today to say or admit mistakes is because they're afraid of the consequences
instead of trying to correct the problem and move on. That's my whole intent with my statement
about chopping heads. So sorry if that was misunderstood, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And my point...Thank you. And my point, Chair, is basically in
order for us to even start an inquiry we've gotta have the authority to do so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And that's...I hope my colleagues understand where I'm coming
from. That could lead us as a body...if we start going, diverting away from procedures could
lead us into some problems legally probably in not justifying the inquiries. So that's where I
stand, Chair, is that if we do anything informal, preliminary inquiry, full-on inquiry, we do it by
resolution, and we do it by the book. And just looking at what has been presented so far, I mean,
I could suggest we could go into a preliminary inquiry just on this alone, on what has been
submitted by the Director. There are several names in here we could ask to be presented and we
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can inquiry as to what has been presented so far to us, and then go if we need more go into the
full-on inquiry via resolution, but this, just to investigate this, at least it's been submitted. We
have an anchor to, to look into it that gives us the justification because it has been submitted to
us. That's just a suggestion, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Guzman. Well, sound from the discussion, you know, I
think we have a general consensus of a very wide parameter of all moving forward. That is my,
my take on the comments of the Committee Members, and of course, you know, we've had
multiple options on where to go from here from various Members which I appreciate. I would
say though Members, after hearing all of you share your thoughts, my suggestion to this
Committee would be to again, send to Council this resolution and asking for the appropriate
authority to move forward on the Council's behalf through Committee work to get the
information for us to either put this to bed once and for all or to see what other requirements we
are bound by duty to perform. But until then, this is gonna hang over us and hang over the
Administration also which I don't think both branches want to have this issue just keep hanging
around, hanging around with no resolution. So you know, my recommendation is, you know,
I'm open to a motion to move this forward and if it doesn't go forward then the Chair will be
open to other actions of the Committee. Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Before I make any kind of motion, may I ask Corp.
Counsel is.. .are we required to have a resolution in order to have these questions go back and
forth, any kind of inquiry? I'm assuming that it's part of the duties of this Committee that we
can just start asking questions. We don't need a resolution to.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, I believe Member Guzman is correct. I think you need a formal resolution
because the Council in itself passes a resolution appointing this Committee to do investigative
work. In the Charter you have the right to investigate any and all departments as far as as to
what you can legislate, but without a formal mechanism, you can have the Committee on Ag do
it without a formal resolution. So we would suggest a formal resolution.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Are you still accepting comments or are we...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but you know I...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short, short comment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You know, it was mentioned that, you know, the wellbeing of the public is
being protected and that is correct. We're trying to protect the wellbeing of the public from
malfeasance, but everyone in this room had said that they were okay with the project going on
and they would have said yes to a budget resolution. So I think the public is well-CHAIR HOKAMA: Be careful how you state certain things-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --well, I'm sorry, most of the people in this room said that they were okay
with-CHAIR HOKAMA: --`cause we cannot have a decision made before the-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Understood, understood.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --... (inaudible)... of the full body.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sorry, sir. And you know, it's interesting project sheets were brought up. I'm
just curious where the project sheets for Kahului Community Center and Mitchell Pauole Center
are, we don't have project sheets. That's something we put in and it's very ambiguous as to
what's in our current budget as to what to do with that money. So does that mean the
Administration has to come down here before they continue on with those projects which are
great projects and I think we should get 'ern done, but what does that mean, 'cause there are no
project sheets for that. So I'm interested to see that. My biggest concern is all this red tape
we're making. I think it's red tape. You know, somebody says misunderstanding. It's the
misinterpretation in our opinion of one word that isn't very clear, and we weren't clear, they
weren't clear. That's obvious, everybody knows.. .I mean, it appears to be obvious the
reasonable person listening to all these discussions would say, yeah, it's clear there's a
misinterpretation of a word. Council, next time be more, more clear. Administration, next time
ask if you have a question. So I think it's resolved. They came here, they said that's.. .we've
said our peace. To expend more taxpayer dollars for more lawyers for either side, both sides, to
have more and more hearings, I mean, you've got a lot on...this Committee has a lot on its plate,
you know, to take away time from that. So I certainly, Mr. Chair, am not going to be making any
motions in this measure other than to file. I still think we can bring people down if they're brave
enough to come down without legal counsel and I'd be willing to bring them down if they're
willing to come down.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Mr. White and then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know, I too, want this to move forward as
expeditiously as we can, because it doesn't do us any good or the Administration any good to
have this hanging over us. And it, you know, part of my realization going through this process is
that is my somewhat disappointment that we didn't get clear, a clear indication of how to proceed
from the Corp. Counsel, and I think back on some of our discussions about establishing the
office of an auditor. Had this been something taken up by an auditor, we would have gotten
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specifics as to what happened, who did it, and what, you know, what the Charter requires, what
the Code requires, et cetera, et cetera. And we would have been way beyond this point probably
two months ago, but that's not how it transpired. So it is, it's frustrating because I don't want
this to be hanging over their heads any longer than necessary, but I agree that we need to do it by
formal resolution. I think this is the appropriate method to get some answers to questions that
have not yet been provided. And so, if you.. .I'm ready for you to make your recommendation or
I'd be happy to make the motion on your behalf.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. I'm gonna make my final comments on
this 'cause I can see where it's going, but I will not be able to support the recommendation at this
time. I would like to see us have our meeting on the amendment on Wednesday and see how that
goes, see what we find out. I'm sure we'll find out some more. Every time we sit down and talk
about this, we learn a little bit more. And if it is still necessary that we look at what has
happened so that everybody feels more comfortable about it, and that the public, you know, gets
all the details that maybe they want, then I would support doing, doing this later. So my request
is for a deferral. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Anyone else wishes to speak? Your Chair's
recommendation is to move this out to Council, and have the body decide whether or not it wants
to authorize this Committee or another Committee or a taskforce to review this project. I would
agree with Mr. Kushi that the Charter gives the Council the power to investigate. The Council
then would need to decide whether it wants to do it as a body of itself or assign it to one of its
Committees or to create its own taskforce. What is before you in the proposed resolution is what
we have learned, past Councils have utilized in their process to get Council authorization to do
previous investigations by the, by the County Council, and therefore, this is how your Chair
arrived at this proposal today. It's from past history of how previous Councils approached it,
how they formatted it, how they approached the whereas clauses as well as the be it resolved
clauses. And then, Members, you know, depending what may or may not happen on Wednesday,
you know, when this comes up at the regular Council meeting then we can make another
appropriate decision with this matter if it reaches that, that stage. So there's options for you as
Council members in the next special Council meeting as well as the next regular Council
meeting on this particular issue. So the Chair's open to a motion to move the proposed
resolution attached to the June 6, 2013 communication to the Members to move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Victorino. We're under
discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and I, again, again, I believe this is a step in the right
direction. Again, I hope the Administration realizes that all we're trying to do at this point is to
get answers and move on. Really this is what I believe this is all about. We've heard from Corn.
Counsel, we need a resolution. Okay, this is the resolution. We can maybe change it if we need
to at our Council meeting and we'll discuss that a little further, but I think at this point in time,
this gives us the first step in getting this resolved so that the public can feel comfortable that
what has been done was done right and that we all are just trying to do the best for their sake.
You know, again I have no qualms with those who don't agree with us, but I think this is not a
witch hunt, it is really a methodology for us to do what is right and what needs to be done. And I
truly hope the public understands that that's what this is all about, that we're doing the job that
we've been tasked to do. And that's what you elected us to do and that's what we aim to do. So
Mr. Chair, I'm willing and. .willing and able to do whatever you need in the future as deemed
necessary as far as a committee is concerned and how we'll proceed. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Further discussion, Members? Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I have a question for either you or Corn. Counsel.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, please state your question.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is there a difference between formal and just an investigation? Would there be
considered a difference?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not in your Chair's mind, but I will ask Mr. Kushi if he wishes to give comment.
MR. KUSHI: Well, my only comment, Mr. Chair, would be if it's formalized and you appoint a hearings
officer or a committee, and you summon these people down under oath, then there are some
ramifications on that. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so if it were an informal investigation we wouldn't have to do the under
oath?
MR. KUSHI: In any case, if you put somebody under oath, knowing the eventual down-the-line
penalties which is a $1,000 fine or one-year imprisonment or both, that's up to a misdemeanor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Chair, also that's one potential penalty, is that correct? The other potential
penalty is, you know, removal from office and they have to pay the bill themselves, is that right?
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MR. KUSHI: That's what the Charter says. Now how do you do that? I would assume you need a
court order.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right. So therefore more money.
MR. KUSHI: And then you would have to go through the grievance procedure, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, more money. Okay, I was gonna ask that we amend this to remove the
word, "formal" out of anywhere where it appears in this resolution, because.. .but that wouldn't
make a difference essentially, Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: You know, I'm not gonna answer that because my office is involved in this resolution.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, understood.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch, maybe what may help you is our Committee Staff also reviewed as we
best could and understand the collective bargaining agreements. If you decide.. .if the
Committee or the Council decides to bring up a employee covered by a union contract, there are
language, there is language in the contract that talks about legal representation that would need to
be considered as part of the employee's rights.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, in this case again, if it, if it's formal, is there gonna be...I mean, are we
gonna submit questions in advance to everybody or is this going to be off the cuff? Normally,
usually in a formal process you send out the questions or most of the questions in advance, is that
right?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No. Not necessarily. I mean, you know, for those of us that have had the joyous
experience of multiple, what do you call that, dispositions [sic], you know, you don't get the
questions in advance. So I don't know, Mr. Guzman, you're an experienced person in this area.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I would love to get the questions beforehand, before I enter into
negotiations or into court, but yeah, usually in depositions or in hearings or trial, no questions are
pre-given. Well, I take that back, sometimes depositions are.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So that goes to my point that this really isn't an investigation, it's more like an
inquisition then, 'cause it's.. .we're hiding the questions we warma ask them. We warma be open
in this thing so I can't-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's going to be asked in an open meeting.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --support this.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: That's fine, Mr. Couch. Not a problem. Vote the way you choose you believe is
the appropriate way to vote, Mr. Couch. Is there further questions for the Chair or discussion on
the motion before you, Members? Yes, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair, I just wanted to add, I believe this is the best vehicle to allow
the Administration to put on the record and explain to the public what had occurred. And I think
this is the appropriate method of going about doing it. That's just my comment. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any further discussion, one last time? Okay, you know, the
motion before you is to send to Council the proposed resolution attached to the communication
dated June 6, 2013, entitled, AUTHORIZING THE POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL
AFFAIRS COMMITTEE TO CONDUCT A FORMAL INVESTIGATION OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT; DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE; BUDGET OFFICE;
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR; DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS; AND THE DEPARTMENT
OF THE CORPORATION COUNSEL. All in favor of the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Opposed, say "no".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Roll call.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, we'll have a roll call. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: No.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair votes aye. The motion passes, six "ayes", three "noes". This will be
forwarded to Council for consideration.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, and Councilmembers Cochran, Crivello,
Guzman, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Baisa and Carroll.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one item left, and so, Members, that would be the proposed resolution on
special counsel.. .with no objection, we'll defer that matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered.

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion (resolution authorizing the employment
of special counsel).
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a.. .do we have a 1:30 meeting this afternoon? Yes, we have a 1:30
meeting headed by Ms. Cochran, so that's the last announcement. There's no further business of
this Committee, this meeting is adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 11:51 a.m.
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